Neil Kay,

Argyll

4th December 2005

Response to Advocate’s Opinion: Channelkirk Consultation 
I have some comments to make on the advocates opinion. I think it is important that the points I make below can be made even though the decision not to close Channelkirk has been taken.  Otherwise the impression may be left that the advocate’s conclusion that the consultation process was “effective” and “adequate” may give undue comfort to authorities who wish to repeat such exercises on a similar basis, and unduly dismay and deter others who would wish to challenge such processes. It will also be important in view of the fact that the Minister Peter Peacock has been looking at the issue of school closures recently.  I also make reference to the Post-Consultation Report on the future of ChannelKirk School published for the council meeting, week beginning 4th December. 

First however, I wish to object strongly to the statement in the Post-Consultation Report (section 8/1/a) that I was “commissioned” by the Action Group, especially if this is taken to imply that I was paid by them or received anything in the way of fees or other recompense.  That would be absolutely untrue and misleading, I was not “commissioned” instructed, or remunerated in any way by any individual or body, any statements I made were my own and reflected my own judgment and experience.   I told the Action Group that they free to use them as they thought appropriate and at their discretion, which is what they chose to do.      

It is also important to bear in mind that the question of whether or not the consultation process has been procedurally fair is not just, or not even, a question of specific law (though there may still be legal aspects), but would also be tested at political level, by the media and the court of public opinion.  While the very welcome decision to not close Channelkirk means that these aspects will not be tested in this specific context, it is also important to make the comments below for the record and any necessary future reference.

The advocate made a number of statements regarding my submission, the full text of which is enclosed at the end of this note. There are other points made in my letter about the consultation process that are not dealt with by the advocate, these points still stand, but I restrict myself below to the points she makes regarding my submission.     
Advocates opinion: A proposal does not have to be fully formulated in every detail prior to consultation.  The law recognises that proposal is necessarily tentative.  In the present case the Council had not, for example, secured the site for the proposed new school in Lauder and could not therefore give a final capital budget for that school.  This did not prevent them putting forward a proposal for change.  Indeed they had to do so before they could determine the size of school to build at Lauder.  It will not generally be possible to give full detail of cost implications of constructing and running a new school in a consultation exercise.  The consultation will, of necessity, generally have to proceed on broad estimates.  If such a proposal is then approved the Council can proceed with actual arrangements for construction, which will involve refinement of the proposal, including detail of the cost.  I do not therefore accept that as a matter of law the criticism of Professor Neil Kay on this point is correct.

Comment: The advocate makes it clear in her opening remarks that the brief she was given was: “I am asked to advise in relation to the consultation process carried out by the Scottish Borders Council under the Education (Publication and Consultation Etc.) (Scotland) Regulations 1981 (SI 1981/1558) in respect of certain proposals relating to Channelkirk Primary School” and also refers to the process coming under Section 22A of the Education (Scotland) Act 1980.   The advocate rejects my criticism as a “matter of law”, by implication based on the specific law governing school closures and the brief she was given by the council. However I made clear in my letter that the standards which I argued should be applied here were the principles of natural justice, particularly the rights of parties to a fair and unbiased hearing.  She does not specifically attend to or refer to that issue, presumably because it was not in her brief. That being the case, my criticism here still stands. 
Was I entitled to make reference to the principles of natural justice and was the advocate right to not make reference to the fact that that was the basis on which my arguments were based?  I think the answers to these questions are “yes” and “no” respectively. These are principles that transcend specific laws or guidelines and are internationally recognised, including in the UK.  The principles have actually been raised in the context of contesting, or potentially contesting, school closure decisions in domains as varied as Canada and New Zealand
.  And it is also clear that authorities may have moral obligations to abide by the principles as well as legal obligations. For these reasons I do not think the advocate was right to dismiss my arguments on the narrow grounds that she did, these were not the grounds on which my argument was predicated.     

Further, her opinion and the facts she mentions (which may or may not reflect further information given to her by the council) are also difficult to reconcile with earlier information given by the council and referred to in my letter. I note that: “The council have separately stated that “if in December, after the consultation process, I have been convinced that closure really is the best option to pursue, further work will be undertaken to refine the figures”,  (Mr Glenn Rodger Director of Lifelong Learning, Scottish Borders Council 15th September 2005 to the Chairman of Chanelkirk School Board).  
This was taken to indicate that the “refinement” of the figures would take place in December and this would be triggered by the closure decision if that was taken, he was not saying that it would take place after December and after “actual arrangements for construction” are made, as the advocate is now suggesting.  There are very different interpretations with very different implications and very different implied time horizons, and I contend that I was right to draw the conclusions I did based on the information provided by the council. There is clearly, at the very least, some confusion here, but it must be said that the confusion is not of my making, nor the making of the parents of Channelkirk School.  I hope that these points could be investigated more fully and clarified by interested parties.

Finally here, I welcome and note the comments made in the Post-Consultation Report section 8/1/a: “Detailed financial information - with hindsight the Department regrets that it did not publish more detailed financial information, particularly on the closure option, at the start of the process”. This was repeated in section 8/1/d and it further notes in that same section: “detailed information was made available by officers in response to specific questions from the Action Group”.  But if it was possible to produce relevant information during the consultation process, it should have been possible to provide it at the start. It should not have to have been the subject of being drawn out piecemeal through specific requests.  I find it surprising that the Action Group should be blamed by the Director in this context for failing to co-operate fully with what they clearly saw as a flawed process.  More broadly, I regard these points as supporting the arguments I was making in this context.     

Advocates opinion: In his letter of 19 October 2005 Professor Kay suggested that the Council’s figures were “unreasonably opaque”.   I am instructed that the Council had, prior to the date of this letter, offered more detailed information.  The Council also extended the time for response, to allow the figures to be considered.  The Action Group who have had access to the detailed figures have had the opportunity to present their response. The process of consultation has been carried out effectively in so far as the issues have been focussed, information sought and provided, and a response facilitated. The Council can take that response into consideration in reaching a decision.  
Comment: the admission in the Post Consultation Report that more detailed information should have been given, and given from the start, is itself supportive of my arguments.  Also, I refer to my letter in which I suggested that ad hoc adjustments while the consultation process was in train (such as extending the time and apparently discriminating between interested parties in terms of the favours they were granted) was in fact indicative of a badly designed and flawed consultation process rather than a successful and fair one.  There is also no guarantee that the assurance of “more detailed information” offered by the council was or would have been sufficient or satisfactory. The advocate could and should have asked the Action Group if they felt that this was the case.  I am sure the advocate would agree that assurances are no substitute for facts and evidence. 
Advocates opinion:  Professor Kay has expressed a concern that those consulted may have felt pressurised by the stated savings of Option 1, into being more accepting of Options 2 and 3, and that this has prejudiced the consultation process.  There are two responses to his argument.  The first turns on the difference between the original figures and the revised figures.  If the Council are correct in saying that the best estimates now show that the difference in savings between Option 1 and the other two Options is between about £70,000 and £75,000, as opposed to their original provisional estimate of between £90,000 and £95,000, then the difference is not necessarily so different as to cause a reasonable person to feel pressurised into preferring Option 2 or 3.  The second is to look at the responses, to ascertain whether there is evidence of preference for Options 2 and 3 over Option 1.  Those present at the meeting on 11th October were unanimously in favour of the status quo.  All parents of children at Channelkirk who responded were against any change. The overwhelming majority of respondents from households in the catchment area were against change.  The only support the Council received for any of its options was from five parents in Lauder and from a few of the households in the catchment area.  In other words the evidence of the responses does not justify Professor Kay’s concern.  It is obviously a matter for serious consideration by the Council that their proposals have so little support, but the lack of support for Option 1 is unlikely to have been skewed by the adjustment in the costings during the consultation process.  There is no evidence of substantial prejudice, or of the adjustments in the figures resulting in any material difference to the consultation process.
Comment. Ironically, the advocate helps demonstrate my argument by the further points she makes.  I am sure she would agree that pointing out that a strategy failed would not itself constitute a valid or justified defence of that strategy. Intention matters, not just outcome.  Just because the parents failed to accept any of the council’s three options does not excuse the way the options were selected and presented to the parents.  To use an analogy, if a case is presented with three options, each option a guilty verdict, and one verdict more extreme than the other with an unfairly long sentence attached to it, outside observers would be unlikely to regard this as a fair process even (or especially) if the accused then pleads not guilty and is subsequently freed.        

Neil Kay, 4th December 2005
Neil Kay,

Argyll

21st October 2005

Scottish Borders Council and Channelkirk School

I am an economist who has had occasion to be involved in proposed school closure issues in Argyll and Bute as parent of children at Toward Primary School. Six schools, including Toward Primary, were threatened with closure in 2000 and we six schools petitioned the Scottish Parliament (PE175).  As the report for the Parliament’s Education Committee stated in 2000, “the petition asserts that the consultation carried out by Argyll and Bute Council was inadequate and based on incorrect material facts and hence prejudicial to a fair hearing”. The Education Committee of Parliament agreed with the petition and the school closure programme in Argyll and Bute was suspended as a direct consequence.  

In my opinion, and in so far as I have been able to ascertain in terms of what has been made available to me in this context, if there is a major difference between the consultation processes carried out in this context by Argyll and Bute and Borders Councils, it is that it is arguable that the latter’s consultation process is more flawed, less adequate, and potentially more prejudicial to a fair hearing, than was the process adopted by Argyll and Bute Council in 2000. 

The consultation process for Argyll and Bute at least provided a breakdown of the sources of cost savings that could be expected from school closure.  That has not been done, or at least has not been made public, by Scottish Borders Council.  Work that has being done on what limited information has been made available suggests that it is almost certainly the case that the projected financial savings represent a significant overestimate of the cost savings that might be expected from closure of Channelkirk Primary School.

In one respect that is not surprising; consultation processes in the case of other schools in other areas such as Argyll and Bute also revealed overestimates of cost savings in some cases. But what was typically different in cases where the council provided a breakdown of projected cost savings was that it provided a basis for discussion during the consultation process, and indeed there were cases where the council conceded by the end of the consultation processes that estimated cost savings might have to be adjusted. So the council could reasonably claim that, in this respect at least, the consultation process had been fair to interested parties in that it had given them a reasonable opportunity to examine the basis for their proposals, and adjusted their figures as and where it was deemed appropriate.       

The difference here is that the council has produced little more than a summary of what they claim are “likely and realistic” cost savings through merger with Lauder, based largely on the current costs for running Channelkirk.  The council have separately stated that “if in December, after the consultation process, I have been convinced that closure really is the best option to pursue, further work will be undertaken to refine the figures”,  (Mr Glenn Rodger Director of Lifelong Learning, Scottish Borders Council 15th September 2005).

This is really rather like gathering the evidence after the trial, and in itself raises serious questions.  Such “refinement” of figures should not be difficult and time consuming for experienced and inhouse professionals with access to relevant data.  As a professional economist I find the idea that you would only properly cost a closure proposal once you have decided to go ahead with it, rather bizarre.  If it can be done after the event when the decision has effectively been made (at least in the mind of the Director of Lifelong Learning), why not do it before the event when the figures really matter? 

If being bizarre was all there was to this, there would not be much of a problem.  But I believe that the council’s actions here may have left themselves open to the same charges that were laid (and found) against Argyll and Bute Council in 2000, of carrying out an inadequate consultation based on incorrect and misleading material facts, and hence prejudicial to a fair hearing.  Indeed, in some important respects, it may be possible to go further than petitioners did in that earlier case. 

If it can be shown that Scottish Border Council presented information as part of this consultation that is not only wrong and misleading, but, crucially, which it is reasonable to expect the council should also have known at the time was wrong and misleading, then interested parties would have strong grounds for claming that this was a flawed and unfair consultation process breaching the principles of natural justice.  

The crucial question which will be asked by third parties reviewing this issue is not whether the verdict is fair, but whether the process leading to that verdict is fair.    

For example, if rates are included as a saving it should be noted that this represents a change in financial transfers rather than a real resource saving.  If there are savings here in one part of the public purse, it represents a loss of income elsewhere in the public purse, even if these losses are recorded in the first instance as reduction in income to central government. Beyond cases like that, there will items like savings in “repairs and maintenance” which were expected to be made from school closure, but as any parent will tell you, the strange thing about the environmental impact of a child (and his or her contribution to repairs and maintenance needs) is that it tends to follow them around; if the council has made a blanket assumption that it can simply save what is currently spent on repairs and maintenance in Channelkirk with closure having no knock-on (in more than one sense of the word) implications for Lauder, they are grossly mistaken, and worse, such an assumption would be grossly misleading. 

These are only two items, and work that is being done on what is publicly available about the costings may show other cases where questions could be asked. Now, if the council were giving interested parties a fair chance to challenge and correct mistaken assumptions regarding the gains from closure during the consultation process, they would have some degree of protection from claims that they were conducting an unfair consultation process. But their figures are so unreasonably opaque they are not even doing that. 

There is already growing evidence that the council’s figures may be wrong and misleading, as opposed to their claims that they are “likely and realistic” and it may already be argued that the council is presently in position to know that.  If the Director of Lifelong Learning is subsequently “convinced” by this consultation that “closure is really the best option”, then it can be argued that he reached this conclusion on the basis of a flawed consultation.  The more “refined” figures which he says he will produce after December would provide a basis for a more exhaustive examination of whether or not the consultation process was based on fair and balanced information.  If this “refined” information is not made public, there is FOI legislation to help get it  

It should be emphasised that if these arguments regarding unfair consultation hold for the council’s Option 1 (closure), they hold equally for the council’s Options 2 and 3.  If it turns out that the council’s savings for projected savings from Option 1 are not “fair and realistic” as they claim, it will have biased unfairly consideration of Options 2 and 3.  Interested parties may have felt pressured into accepting (or not resisting so strongly) Options 2 and 3 if Option 1 has been presented (unreasonably) as such an economically attractive (and otherwise likely) alternative by the council. Options 2 and 3 given as Hobson’s Choice. If the consultation process on Option 1 can be seen unfair to interested parties, the same holds for Options 1 and 2.              

If further evidence of this is wished, it was contained in the offer made in October by the council to give the board/action group (but not individual parents or community members) further time after the official end of the consultation process to make submissions.  There are two points that can be made about this: (a) if the consultation process had been properly set up in the first place, there would have been expected to have been sufficient time, information and opportunity for interested parties to consider facts and make submissions during the consultation process as scheduled.  The fact that the offer was made at all may be taken as indicative of recognition that it was not; (b) it may be seen as potentially discriminatory to permit some interested parties to participate in the consultation process after the end date, but expressly to deny other interested parties the same opportunity.       
Ironically, the council may argue that they have made this offer to be as fair as possible to interested parties, and in fairness they may be quite genuine in that belief.  But that belief does not rescue or excuse what may be subsequently argued by interested parties to be an unfair consultation process.   

In short, I believe that Scottish Borders Council may have already prejudiced their own consultation process   The Scottish Parliament in 2000 has already set down markers as to what they expect from councils in the form of a fair and balanced consultation process, and there appears to be a prima facie case that Scottish Borders Council has overstepped these markers.  

Scottish Borders Council would be well advised to avoid going ahead with this closure proposal in view of the legal, political and media problems it may entail.  And that is before we even get into the strong community, economic and educational arguments in favour of supporting small rural schools.

Professor Neil Kay 

� For example, see � HYPERLINK "http://www.umanitoba.ca/publications/cjeap/articles/kwarteng.html" ��http://www.umanitoba.ca/publications/cjeap/articles/kwarteng.html� 
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